PARKMAN TOWNSHIP BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS
August 9, 2005
Members present:
Dennis Ikeler, Cindy Gazley, Rich Hill, Ron Misconin, Betty Jo Lengel, alternate

Members not present:  John Patton, and Matthew Wilson, alternate
The meeting was called to order by Cindy Gazley, acting as Chairman at this meeting, at 7:33 PM.
A motion was made by Dennis Ikeler to waive the reading of the minutes until after the appeal, and seconded by Ron Misconin.
There is one appeal to be addressed by the Board at this meeting:

· 2005-16508, Robert Kolar, 35609 West Island Drive, Eastlake, OH  44095, for property located at 16508 Main Market, Parkman Township, OH.
Cindy explained the format of the meeting and then gave an overview of how the meeting would be run.

Cindy administered Oath of Truthfulness to all present.

Appeal 2005-16508 was called.

Applicant Explanation for requesting variance to Parkman Township Zoning Resolution.

Mr. Robert Kolar explained the request for variance as follows:

He would like to have a patio enclosure out the front with a glass top and a knee wall over the existing concrete pad.  What he is trying to do is for a safety factor.  When he first built the place, there was not as much traffic as there is now.  He now sees a lot of baseball teams and youth groups who walk up to the window and get their ice cream, get to talking, and step off the concrete pad into the area where traffic pulls in.  He would like to run a barrier wall, then the glass, add a door on the east and west end, that will help contain the kids from drifting out into the parking area where cars are pulling in and out.  Most of the building meets the set-back requirements, but he is short in one area.
Cindy asked if there was anything else. Cindy closed that portion of the meeting and opened the meeting to the public.
Open Floor to Public.

Freeman Miller, builder of the custard stand, spoke that the reason that they want to go over that far is to keep everyone inside when accessing the existing building entrance.  Margaret Lazzaro is Mr. Kolar’s neighbor, and she has seen the existing problem with kids running out into the parking area.  She feels this is a great idea.  Dale Holcomb spoke up that he is also a neighbor, and he feels that this is a good idea, as well.  He feels aesthetically it will not hurt anything and it will be a welcome addition to the store to help keep our kids safe.  John Hasman also spoke up that the weather factor, it will help keep people out of the weather in inclement weather.  He also feels the knee wall is a good idea to help keep cars from the building.  Marty Miller spoke up that he thinks it’s a wonderful idea.
Cindy asked if anyone else had anything to add. Cindy closed that portion of the meeting. 
Cindy asked for a motion to grant the variance. Dennis moved to grant and Ron seconded the motion.
Cindy opened the meeting to the Board members for questions to the applicant/owner. 
Board Members Questions/Comments to Applicant/Owner.

Jo Lengel asked Mr. Kolar about her concern that the cars can pull up directly to the concrete, and if there will be a barrier put up, so that people can walk in front of the cars, instead of behind the cars near the road.  Mr. Kolar answered, yes, that is the way he has planned it.  Dennis asked about the drawing, and the note about a 30’ easement required. Dennis asked if there is an easement on the property, and Mr. Kolar answered, no, not at this time.  Dennis questioned on the second map, the 30’ easement.  Mr. Kolar explained that when the building was being built, the process was stopped and red-tagged.  It was then determined, that the center line is on the EAST side of 422, as that is the dedicated side of the road, not the westbound side, as it has not ever been dedicated.  Mr. Kolar clarified that he is only enclosing to the existing door, not the entire front of the building.  Rich questioned the current west side which is 39’ from the road, and it was approved through the previous variance.  Dennis asked if the construction of 422, will it affect his parking lot?  Mr. Kolar answered that they have been told it will be expanded on the south side of the road. Cindy asked about the question 4.e. Whether the property owner purchased the property with the knowledge of the zoning restriction.  Mr. Kolar answered yes.  Ron asked why he hasn’t applied for this years ago if he wants to do this for safety.  Mr. Kolar answered, that it’s a lot of money he’s spending to do this.  When he built this years ago, he never thought we would have the traffic we have today.  Dennis asked if he plans to keep the business open year around with this variance, and Mr. Kolar answered, not year around, but he might try to extend the season some.  Cindy asked if Mr. Kolar has considered switching the entrance to the other side of the building, to alleviate this problem. Mr. Kolar answered that he has that side set up as his loading dock, and the dumpsters are there.  It would not be economically feasible to do because he would have to totally redo the kitchen.
Cindy asked for any other questions. There were none. Cindy closed that portion of the meeting.

Board Members Discussion/Deliberation.

There was consideration of the following issues and the Board discussed the practical difficulties:

A  Whether the property in question will yield a reasonable return or whether there can be any beneficial use of the property without the variance.

B   Whether the variance is substantial.
C   Whether the essential character of the neighborhood would be substantially altered or whether adjoining properties would suffer a substantial detriment as a result of the variance.

D   Whether the variance would adversely affect the delivery of governmental services.

E  Whether the property owner purchased the property with the knowledge of the zoning restriction.

F  Whether the property owner’s predicament feasibly can be obviated through some method other than a variance.

G  Whether the spirit and intent behind the zoning requirement would be observed and substantial justice done by granting the variance.

H  Such other criteria which relate to determining whether the zoning regulation is equitable.

Cindy asked for any other questions or comments from the Board members, closed that portion of the meeting and asked for a roll call on the motion to grant the variance.

ROLL CALL:

Jo:

Yes
Dennis:
Yes
Cindy:

Yes
Rich:

Yes
Ron:

Yes
Cindy advised applicant Mr. Kolar that the variance has been approved and that he had 30 days to appeal the decision. Decision Forms would be mailed within the next ten days.

2005-16508:

The members completed the Decision Form and Fact Finding Sheet. 
A motion was made by Dennis to approve Fact Finding Sheet.  Rich seconded.  All were in approval
Roll call to accept the Fact Finding Sheet.

Dennis: 
Yes
Jo:  

Yes
Cindy:  
Yes
Rich:  

Yes
Ron:

Yes
Rich made a motion to accept minutes of the June 14, 2005 meeting, seconded by Ron.    All were in favor.  There was no meeting in July.
Cindy asked if there was any old business. There was none.
New Business

Mary Pitcher resigned her position on the Board of Zoning Appeals as of July 1, 2005.  The trustees have appointed two alternates, Jo Lengel and Mathew Wilson.

Dennis commented that Cindy did an excellent job running the meeting.  Dennis then presented a letter of resignation of his position on the Board of Zoning Appeals, effective August 31, 2005, due to the fact that he does not have the time to continue serving in this role.

Motion to adjourn was made by Rich at 8:38 PM, and seconded by Ron. The next meeting will be held on September 13, 2005, if there are appeals to be heard.
Respectfully submitted,

Connie Hasman

Zoning Board of Appeals Secretary

